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MR. JUSTICE MEADE:
1. This is the consequentials hearing following Trial F.  I have a number of points to decide.  The parties have pragmatically asked me to do them one at a time, and I am going to do that.  I start with what is regarded by the parties as the most important, or certainly one of the most important, which is whether an undertaking given by Apple should be subject to what has been referred to in the argument as a “cap”, the cap being Optis’ offer of 26th February 2019, which is referred to in the draft undertaking before me as "26 February 19 PO Offer".  For short, in the context of this judgment, where necessary, I will just say Optis's offer.

2. In my main judgment, and I am summarising now and not changing anything I said, I rejected Apple's argument on what was sometimes referred to as the “blank cheque” point, and I concluded that the implementer, to be able to invoke the SEP owner's ETSI obligation, had to commit to take whatever terms the court, in due course, decided were FRAND.  I decided against Optis on the timing of when that obligation came into force.  Optis argued that it was as soon as the SEP owner indicated that it would grant a FRAND licence and I held that it was the point at which there had been a finding of infringement of a valid, essential patent.  None the less, my conclusion was clear that the implementer had to agree to take whatever the court ultimately determined was FRAND.

3. I also had to decide the effect of Apple's competition defences, and I held that it was not possible to decide, at Trial F, whether Optis had perpetrated any abuse, but that I could decide that the abuses alleged did not stand in the way of my grant of an appropriate injunction.  As have I said, Apple contends that there should be a cap on its undertaking in these terms at paragraph 3:  

"In order to provide an upper bound to this undertaking the Trial F Undertaking", which is the general undertaking to take a licence, "will be released in the event that Apple offers to enter into a licence on the terms of the 26 February  19 PO Offer.  In the event that Optis accepts Apple's offer, Apple shall then enter into such a licence."

4. A similar upper bound was to be found in what was referred to in the Contingent Undertaking in my judgment.  Although I was aware of its existence, it did not form any part of the argument at trial, or at least no material part of the argument.  A limited issue on the Contingent Undertaking was for decision by me, and I decided that it was not possible to decide whether the Contingent Undertaking had bitten.  There is a section on that towards the end of my judgment.

5. I am, therefore, clearly of the view that my judgment is to the effect that the implementer, in this case Apple, to be able to rely on the SEP owner's ETSI obligation. must agree to take whatever licence is determined to be FRAND by the court in due course.

6. Apple has the not unreasonable concern that Optis is not willing to accept the upper bound to the undertaking which I am considering today because Optis intends to amend its case to increase, and perhaps substantially increase, the total amount which it is requesting.  Optis, for its part, says that it may well amend, and I can understand that, given the case management directions given by Marcus Smith J and other events that have taken place, but Optis cannot say what any such amendment will be, and it certainly declines to promise that it will not make even a substantial amendment.

7. I, for my part, think it was clear from my judgment that what Apple needed to do before this hearing was to consider whether it was prepared to give a simple and unconstrained undertaking to accept whatever licence was ruled to be FRAND at Trial E.  I think Apple really ought to have come along today prepared to say what its decision on that was.  Apple argues that the whole trial was against the background of the upper bound in the Contingent Undertaking.  I do not accept that.  Indeed I reject it, for the reasons I have given already.  However, it appears, from the evidence that I have been given that the consideration that Apple has been giving and its internal risk management processes have been geared to the giving of an undertaking which it has assessed as being, at a maximum, the amount which would flow from Optis's offer.  I do think that is a mistake on Apple's part, and a misreading of my judgment, but I do not consider that to be malicious.  What clearly needs to happen is for Apple to consider the situation on the basis of what I have said, which is that what is required is an undertaking to take whatever is decided at Trial E.

8. I therefore propose to give Apple some time, a modest amount of time, to do that.

9. There is the obvious possibility lying behind these various arguments and scenarios ‑‑ its likelihood is hard to assess ‑‑ that Apple could reject the undertaking that I require, in which case Optis will, in my view on my judgment, be entitled to a FRAND injunction over the Trial B patent, in which case there will need to be an argument over the stay of any such injunction and the terms to govern the transition to the state of play where that injunction is fully enforced (if it is).  Neither side really has started to engage with what would be involved in that.  Apple has shown me some evidence from Trial A about what it would have to do, but that is for quite a different situation, and for it part it seems that Optis has not really considered what would happen about a cross‑undertaking; I think the explanation offered for it not having done that is not entirely satisfactory.  I get the clear impression that neither side really wants to get to a situation where that argument has to be had.

10. I ought also to make this clear.  The structure of my judgment is that, as matters stand, the competition defences pleaded by Apple cannot block an injunction.  However, if Optis were to take the course of pleading a substantially different case at a substantially higher royalty, and in particular if it invoked, to do that, facts or allegations not previously known to Apple, then, given the way my judgment is structured, it would be open to Apple to consider alleging that that conduct itself was an abuse of a dominant position.  I cannot rule that in or out as something that will happen.  I simply indicate that it must be a logical possibility arising out of my judgment.

11. Finally, I will also say that this argument has a lack of reality to it, to some extent.  I find it improbable that, in truth, the Optis offer is not the upper bound of where this dispute will end up, and theoretical arguments about it are not really very helpful.  I would encourage the parties to give some real thought to whether a modus vivendi cannot be found, not the least benefit of which would be to avoid the possibility of a time‑consuming argument about, the terms of a stay or grant of an injunction, pending appeal.

12. Apple has asked for 14 days to make its decision about whether to give a, let me call it, “uncapped” undertaking.  The basis for this is insubstantial and too general in my view.  I am not going to set a time right now, but I require Apple within 48 hours to make a witness statement setting out specifically what needs to be done and I will then rule on how much further time it ought to be given, bearing in mind, as I have said already, that I think it should have turned its mind to this issue prior to this hearing and not afterwards.

13. That is my decision.


[Further Argument]

14. Paragraph 2 of the draft undertaking provided by Apple has two contingencies in which the Trial F undertaking will be released.  The first one is if my decision in Trial F is overturned, and for reasons I need not go into the parties agree that that is unnecessary.  I have said in the course of my argument that my expectation would be that the Court of Appeal would act appropriately to release Apple from the undertaking if it achieves either complete success in the Court of Appeal, or sufficient success to justify that result.  In any event, the parties agree that is not necessary, and I will not include it.

15. The second contingency, in sub-paragraph (b), is as follows; I will read out the introductory words as well:  

"The Trial F Undertaking will be released in the event that ... (b) The judgment of Mr. Justice Meade dated 25 June 2021 finding that [the Trial B patent] is valid, essential, infringed and enforceable, and the judgment of Mr. Justice Birss dated 15 October 2020 of [the Trial A patent] was valid, essential and infringed are overturned on appeal; and there is no further judgment (taking into account any appeal) in force following Trials C and D in this action that any patents asserted by Optis in these proceedings are valid, essential, infringed, and enforceable."   

16. This seeks to capture a very wide range of possibilities, both of timing and result, and it is unknown, at the moment, what will happen in Trials C and D, whether there will be an appeal, whether it will come after Trial E, and there is no certainty as to the timing of the appeals from Trials A, B or F.

17. Ms. Demetriou argues that the whole reason why Apple is having to give an undertaking, if indeed it does, is under threat of the FRAND injunction that I have held is appropriate, and that if at some point there is no valid and essential patent at all, there would not have been an injunction and there would not have been an undertaking.  This argument seems extremely strong to me, but the difficulty is that I am being asked to put in an automatic release to the undertaking to cover a very wide array of possibilities.  I do not think it can be excluded that the already very complicated drafting can capture them adequately, and it cannot be precluded that there could be be a release of the undertaking in circumstances that for some reason were not appropriate.  

18. As I have said, it seems to me that Apple is right about this point, and it is essential that it gets the right to vindicate the point at some stage, but the cautious approach is simply to give Apple permission to apply following the results of Trial C and/or D, and the appeals in Trials A and B, at a stage where there is no possibility of an essential patent remaining.  That is my decision on that.

19. The next point I am asked to consider is whether the Contingent Undertaking should be released if Apple gives an undertaking now.  The Contingent Undertaking is unusual, or at least different from the undertaking I am considering now, in the sense that it reflects a bargain reached by the parties, subsequently approved by Birss J.  Apple says that it is tidier to release the Contingent Undertaking.  Optis says that it is possible that the Contingent Undertaking is broader in some respects than any undertaking that Apple might give.  I am unconvinced that that is the case, but not entirely certain that it is definitely not true.  Since the Contingent Undertaking is an agreement between the parties, I think it would be questionable for me to simply set it aside.

20. I suspect that Apple is very probably right that it is not any broader, but I do not think it is right to deprive Optis of that bargain, simply in the name of tidying up, and I decline to conclude that whatever undertaking Apple gives should release the Contingent Undertaking.  As I say, I suspect it will never make any difference, but the point needs deciding and that is how I decide it.

[Further Argument]

21. I now have to deal with costs of the trial.  The bone of contention is Optis's failure to achieve its maximum case, which was a claim for an unqualified injunction.  After some discussion, it is clear that the basis on which I am asked to proceed is the normal issues‑based approach, albeit that the information I have is, perhaps, rather more limited than normal.

22. First of all, I think there is no doubt that Optis is the overall winner, and in my view it is clear that if it had limited itself to a FRAND injunction, which is what it has achieved, from the outset, the listing of Trial F would have taken place and would have been maintained by Birss J (as he then was).  I am also clear that Apple would have resisted every bit as vigorously.

23. That said, Optis's failure to get an unqualified injunction is a really significant one, and it would have been much better placed, commercially, if it could have achieved that.  So although, as I say, Optis is the overall winner, and I must proceed on that basis when I come to looking at issues, this is not a situation where it has fallen short only on a small or trivial point.
24.  The rival contentions are from Mr. Trenton, who makes a broad brush approach assessment that 33% of the costs are attributable to what I will call the delta between FRAND injunction and unqualified injunction, and 8%, which is Optis's estimate of the amount of costs attributable to that from a paragraph‑counting approach.  The fact that these numbers are in play does not mean that I have to make a deduction.  I could come to the conclusion that everything is too intertwined and that Optis should have all of its costs.  This decision is made more difficult because there has been no analysis by either side, Optis would be the more important one, based on narrative in the billings or that sort of thing, only the very rough estimates that I have from Mr. Trenton and the paragraph‑counting.  I think Mr. Trenton's estimate is too much a value judgment, giving undue numerical weight to, as it were, the size of the issue on which Optis has failed in commercial terms, rather than the costs attributable to it.  However, I do think he is right in the general thrust of his evidence, that this was a separate and severable issue, which had ramifications in a number of parts of the case.  In particular, I think it fed into discretion, as Ms. Demetriou submits for Apple, and into the competition issues. 

25. Essentially, and effectively, the parties are asking me to perform an issues‑based exercise, on limited information, which I am sure is the practical way forward, and I am prepared to do, but I emphasise that this is more than usually a rough guess.  I think that the impact of this point went beyond what is reflected by Optis's mere page‑counting exercise, and doing the best I can I will award Optis 85% of its costs.

[Further Argument]

26. I now have to deal with interim payment.  It used to be the case that the court would make an interim payment in the amount that it thought was the irreducible minimum that the recovering party would get, but this is no longer the case, and trial judges are now encouraged to try to get closer to what they think the actual result will be, whilst also taking into account factors such as ability to pay and the likelihood of a successful appeal.

27. Apple suggest 50% and Optis suggest 70%.  The 50% suggested by Apple to me sounds very much like the irreducible minimum, phrased somewhat differently.  Whether that is the case or not, 50% is in my view obviously too low, but a number of points that Apple makes are valid.  They do not imply any criticism of the professionalism of EIP or Osborne Clarke and a point has been made about a mathematical error by Ms. Rajendra, which I think is of no consequence.  However, a bigger point is that there is an exercise in disentangling that needs to take place between Trial E and Trial F.  While that is being attempted, it is certainly the case that there could have been misestimation there.  That is a valid point.  There may be something in the fact that I have given permission to appeal, although I do not think that is terribly important.  I also think it is an important point that it is regarded and reflected in the authorities as being easier to order in due course an increase in what has already been paid than to quantify and recover an overpayment.  Those are all valid points.  

28. On the other hand, a powerful point made by Ms. Jamal for Optis is that whilst one cannot be sure of the figures, Optis's total costs are clearly much less than Apple's, because one can see, from the figures, that that must be so once one took into account Apple's counsel and disbursement payments, which are not included in the figures that I have.  Ms. Demetriou submits that that is not relevant, but, in my view, it is, and has always been regarded as so on these occasions for the common sense reason that if the losing party has spent much more, it is going to be harder for it to argue that the recovering party's costs are unreasonable.

29. Doing the best I can, therefore, and taking into account all these factors, I am going to set the interim payment at 65%.  I think this might be a tiny bit low, but that is consistent with what I have said already about it being easier to order an increased payment following an assessment, if there is one, than to quantify a repayment.  So 65%.
                                                                          ‑‑‑‑‑‑‑‑‑‑

